CHILD LABOR IN MYANMAR

Alyssa Augustus

FOOTNOTES

- 1. "Child Labour in Myanmar," International Labour Organization. Accessed, April 8, 2021, https://www.ilo.org/yangon/areas/childlabour/lang--en/index.htm.
- "Constitution," World Health Organization, Accessed March 7, 2021, https://www.who.int/about/governance/constitution.
- 3. Ashley Graham Kennedy, "Understanding Child Labor in Myanmar," *Journal of Global Ethics* 15, no. 3 (2019): 202-212, https://philpapers.org/rec/KENUCL.
- 4. "What Is Child Labour," International Labor Organization, Accessed March 7, 2021, https://www.ilo.org/ipec/facts/lang--en/index.htm.
- 5. "Informal Economy," Women in Informal Employment Globalizing and Organizing, Accessed March 7, 2021, https://www.wiego.org/informal-economy.
- 6. Han Tin, *Dictatorship, Disorder and Decline in Myanmar*, (ANU Press, 2008), 113-126, https://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt24hf5k.11?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents.
- "Remittances," Migration Data Portal, June 3 2021, https://www.migrationdataportal.org/themes/remittances.
- 8. "The Worst Forms of Child Labour," International Labour Organizatiom, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/ipec/facts/WorstFormsofChildLabour/lang--en/index.htm.
- Augendra Bhukuth, "Defining Child Laboour: A Controversial Debate," *Development in Practice* 18, no. 3 (June 2008): 385-394, https://www.jstor.org/stable/27751932?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents. https://www.ilo.org/ipec/facts/WorstFormsofChildLabour/lang--en/index.htm.
- 10. "What Is Child Labour," International Labor Organization, Accessed March 7, 2021, https://www.ilo.org/ipec/facts/lang--en/index.htm.
- **11.** Esteban Ortiz-Ospina and Max Roser, "Child Labor," Our World in Data, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://ourworldindata.org/child-labor#citation.
- "What Types of Work do Chil Labourers do?," World Vision, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.worldvision.com.au/docs/default-source/school-resources/what-types-of-work-do-chil d-labourers-do-worksheet.pdf?sfvrsn=2.
- **13.** "What Is Child Labour," International Labor Organization, Accessed March 7, 2021, https://www.ilo.org/ipec/facts/lang--en/index.htm.
- 14. "Child Labor and Forced Labor Reports," Bureau of International Labor Affairs, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ilab/resources/reports/child-labor/burma.
- **15.** "Child Labour in Myanmar," International Labour Organization. Accessed, April 8, 2021, https://www.ilo.org/yangon/areas/childlabour/lang--en/index.htm.
- **16.** Su-Ann Oh, "Drudges or Providers? Working Children in Myanmar," Yusof Ishak Institute, May 24, 2016, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2016_26.pdf.
- "Executive summary report on Myanmar labour force, child labour and school to work transition survey 2015," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/yangon/publications/WCMS_516117/lang--en/index.htm.
- "Myanmar: Too Many Children Still In Hazardous And Unsafe Forms Of Work," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/yangon/press/WCMS_631831/lang--en/index.htm.

- 19. Roxana Saberi, "Long Hours, Meager Wages: Child Labor Continues in Myanmar," Aljazeera America, April 14, 2015,
 - http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2015/4/14/child-labor-continues-in-myanmar.html.
- "Combating Child Labour in Myanmar a Course for Parliamentarians," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-yangon/documents/publicati on/wcms 649017.pdf.
- 21. Kay Khaing Win and Sasiphattra Siriwato, "The Role of NGOS in Promoting The Right to Education of Child Laborers in Mandalay, Myanmar: A Case Study of MyME Project," Institution of Diplomacy and International Studies, Accessed January 27 2022, http://docplayer.net/195825763-The-role-of-ngos-in-promoting-the-right-to-education-of-child-labo rers-in-mandalay-myanmar-a-case-study-of-myme-project.html.
- 22. "Executive summary report on Myanmar labour force, child labour and school to work transition survey 2015," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/yangon/publications/WCMS_516117/lang--en/index.htm.
- 23. Francesca Lancini, "Myanmar, Evermore Children Move to Cities to Look for Work," Lifegate, February 2, 2017, https://www.lifegate.com/myanmar-child-labour-cities.
- 24. Kay Khaing Win and Sasiphattra Siriwato, "The Role of NGOS in Promoting The Right to Education of Child Laborers in Mandalay, Myanmar: A Case Study of MyME Project," Institution of Diplomacy and International Studies, Accsessed January 27, 2022, http://docplayer.net/195825763-The-role-of-ngos-in-promoting-the-right-to-education-of-child-labo rers-in-mandalay-myanmar-a-case-study-of-myme-project.html.
- 25. Roxana Saberi, "Long Hours, Meager Wages: Child Labor Continues in Myanmar," Aljazeera America, April 14,

2015, http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2015/4/14/child-labor-continues-in-myanmar.html.

- 26. Francesca Lancini, "Myanmar, Evermore Children Move to Cities to Look for Work," Lifegate, February 2 2017, https://www.lifegate.com/myanmar-child-labour-cities.
- 27. Marissa Pekular, "Child Labor in Myanmar," The Borgen Project, November 21, 2019, https://borgenproject.org/child-labor-in-myanmar/#:~:text=Child%20labor%20in%20Myanmar%20 continues,and%20deprivation%20of%20well%20being.
- 28. Su-Ann Oh, "Drudges or Providers? Working Children in Myanmar," Yusof Ishak Institute, May 24, 2016, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2016_26.pdf.
- "Rapid Assessment on Child Domestic Work (CDW) in Myanmar," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, *ILO*, 2019, https://respect.international/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/wcms 727294.pdf.
- 30. Su-Ann Oh, "Drudges or Providers? Working Children in Myanmar," Yusof Ishak Institute, May 24, 2016, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS Perspective 2016 26.pdf.
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Jack W. Roberts, "Comparative Approaches to Myanmar's Child Labor Epidemic: The Role of Compulsory Education" *Emory International Law Review* 30, no. 4 (May 2016): 661–692, https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=asn&AN=114281272&site=ehost-live&s cope=site.
- 34. Basu Kaushik and Zafiris Tzannatos, "The Global Child Labor Problem: What Do We Know and What Can We Do?," *The World Bank Economic Review* 17, no, 2, (2003): 147-172, https://www.jstor.org/stable/3990134?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents.
- **35.** John Arendshorst, "The Dilemma of Non-Interference: Myanmar, Human Rights, and the ASEAN Charter," *Northwestern Journal of International Human Rights* 8, no. 1, (Fall 2009), https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1095&context=njihr.

- **36.** Jennifer Philipp, "History of Child Soldiers in Myanmar," The Borgen Project. August 26, 2021, https://borgenproject.org/child-soldiers-in-myanmar/.
- 37. "Sold to Be Soldiers." Human Rights Watch, Accessed January 22, 2022, https://www.hrw.org/report/2007/10/31/sold-be-soldiers/recruitment-and-use-child-soldiers-burma.
- 38. Lindsay Maizland, "Myanmar's Troubled History: Coups, Military Rule, and Ethnic Conflict," Council on Foreign Relations, Accessed September 25, 2021, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/myanmar-history-coup-military-rule-ethnic-conflict-rohingya.
- Rick Glauert, and Cape Diamond, "Myanmar's Big Challenge in Tackling Child Labour." DPA International, June 8, 2018, https://www.dpa-international.com/topic/myanmar-big-challenge-tackling-child-labour-urn%3Ar
 - https://www.dpa-international.com/topic/myanmar-big-challenge-tackling-child-labour-urn%3Anew sml%3Adpa.com%3A20090101%3A180609-99-647803.
- **40.** The ASEAN Post Team, "Myanmar's Child Labour Problem Refuses To Go Away," The ASEAN Post September 6, 2020,
 - https://theaseanpost.com/article/myanmars-child-labour-problem-refuses-go-away.
- "Child Labor in Myanmar's Garment Sector: Challenges and Recommendations," Business for Social Responsibility Report, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.bsr.org/reports/BSR Child Labor Myanmar Garment Sector 2016.pdf.
- 42. "Poorest Asian Countries 2021," World Population Review, Accessed September 17, 2021, https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/poorest-asian-countries.
- William Boot, "Low Labor Cost Ranks Burma among Top Countries for Investment," The Irrawaddy, August 20, 2016,

https://www.irrawaddy.com/business/low-labor-cost-ranks-burma-among-top-countries-investment .html.

44. "Labour Costs Lowest In Myanmar, Bangladesh & Cambodia." Verisk Maplecroft, February 4, 2015,

https://www.maplecroft.com/insights/analysis/labour-costs-lowest-myanmar-bangladesh-cambodi a/.

- **45.** Minh-Ha La, "10 Facts about Child Labor in Myanmar," The Borgen Projectm, February 5 ,2020, https://borgenproject.org/10-facts-about-child-labor-in-myanmar/.
- 46. Paola Roggero et al., "The Health Impact Of Child Labor In Developing Countries: Evidence From Cross-Country Data," *American Journal of Public Health* 97, no. 2 (February 2007): 271-275, https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/full/10.2105/AJPH.2005.066829.
- 47. Thomas Bernhardt and Aung Hein, "Myanmar: On a Bumpy Road of Transition," Southeast Asia and the ASEAN Economic Community, (September 4, 2019): 351-377, https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2F978-3-030-19722-3 11.
- 48. Craig Kielburger, "Supply, Demand And Child Labor: How Businesses And Nonprofits Can Get Kids Out Of Factories," *Forbes*, June 12, 1019, https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesnonprofitcouncil/2019/06/12/supply-demand-and-child-labor-h ow-businesses-and-nonprofits-can-get-kids-out-of-factories/?sh=87d813323d1d.
- 49. Minh-Ha La, "10 Facts about Child Labor in Myanmar," The Borgen Projectm, February 5, 2020, https://borgenproject.org/10-facts-about-child-labor-in-myanmar/.
- 50. "Why Do Employers Outside the Family Hire Children?," International labour Organization, Accessed April 11, 2021,
 - https://www.ilo.org/moscow/areas-of-work/child-labour/WCMS_248995/lang--en/index.htm.
- 51. "Explaining the Demand and Supply of Child Labour: A Review of the Underlying Theories," International Labour Organization, Accessed August 22, 2021, https://www.ilo.org/ipec/Informationresources/WCMS IPEC PUB 7870/lang--en/index.htm.

- "Why Do Employers Outside the Family Hire Children?," International labour Organization, Accessed April 11, 2021,
 - https://www.ilo.org/moscow/areas-of-work/child-labour/WCMS_248995/lang--en/index.htm.
- 53. "2020 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Burma," Bureasu of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, U.S. Department of State, March 30, 2021, https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/burma/.
- 54. "Combating Child Labour in Myanmar a Course for Parliamentarians," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-yangon/documents/publicati on/wcms_649017.pdf.
- 55. "Why Do Employers Outside the Family Hire Children?," International labour Organization, Accessed April 11, 2021,
- https://www.ilo.org/moscow/areas-of-work/child-labour/WCMS_248995/lang--en/index.htm. **56.** Roxana Saberi, "Long Hours, Meager Wages: Child Labor Continues in Myanmar," Aljazeera
- America, April 14 2015, http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2015/4/14/child-labor-continues-in-myanmar.html.
- 57. "Myanmar Living Conditions Survey 2017: Socio-economic Report," Central Statistical Organization (CSO), Accessed January 27, 2022, https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/151001580754918086/pdf/Myanmar-Living-Conditi ons-Survey-2017-Socio-Economic-Report.pdf.
- Xinshen Diao and Kristi Mahrt, "Assessing the Impact on Household Incomes and Poverty of Declines in Remittances due to COVID-19." *International Food Policy Research Institute FPRI*, Accessed January 27, 2022,

https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/2254/f39f597f57e8a5f913bb2839cd388e8484cf.pdf.

- 59. Francesca Lancini, "Myanmar, Evermore Children Move to Cities to Look for Work," Lifegate, February 2, 2017, https://www.lifegate.com/myanmar-child-labour-cities.
- "Myanmar Living Conditions Survey 2017: Socio-economic Report," Central Statistical Organization (CSO), Accsessed January 27, 2022, https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/151001580754918086/pdf/Myanmar-Living-Conditi ons-Survey-2017-Socio-Economic-Report.pdf.
- 61. Thomas Bernhardt and Aung Hein, "Myanmar: On a Bumpy Road of Transition," Southeast Asia and the ASEAN Economic Community, (September 4, 2019): 351-377, https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2F978-3-030-19722-3_11.
- 62. Patrick Winn, "Youth Interrupted: Myanmar's Underage, Illiterate Workers," NPR, Accessed April 8, 2021,

https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2013/09/19/224075632/youth-interrupted-myanmars-under age-illiter ate-workers.

63. Nay Pyi Taw, "Annual Labour Force Survey-2017." The Government of the Republic of the Union of Myanmar Ministry of Labour, Immigration and Population Department of Labour, Accessed January 27, 2022,

https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-yangon/documents/publicati on/wcms_622556.pdf.

64. Roxana Saberi, "Long Hours, Meager Wages: Child Labor Continues in Myanmar," Aljazeera America, April 14,

2015, http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2015/4/14/child-labor-continues-in-myanmar.html.

- 65. Marie Lall, *Myanmar's Education Reforms: A pathway to social justice?*, (University College London, 2020), https://muse.jhu.edu/book/81858.
- 66. "Children Not In School: A Community-based Perspective." *Partners Asia*, accessed January 27, 2022, https://partnersasia.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Children-Not-in-School.pdf.

- "Combating Child Labour in Myanmar a Course for Parliamentarians," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-yangon/documents/publicati on/wcms_649017.pdf.
- 68. Ibid.
- 69. Marie Lall, *Myanmar's Education Reforms: A pathway to social justice?*, (University College London, 2020), https://muse.jhu.edu/book/81858.
- 70. "Child Labor in Myanmar's Garment Sector: Challenges and Recommendations," Business for Social Responsibility Report, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.bsr.org/reports/BSR_Child_Labor_Myanmar_Garment_Sector_2016.pdf.
- 71. "Children Not In School: A Community-based Perspective." *Partners Asia*, accessed January 27, 2022, https://partnersasia.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Children-Not-in-School.pdf.
- 72. Patrick Winn, "Youth Interrupted: Myanmar's Underage, Illiterate Workers," NPR, Accessed April 8,

2021.https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2013/09/19/224075632/youth-interrupted-myanmars-underage-illiter ate-workers.

73. Zaw Zaw Htwe, "Thousands of Myanmar Workers Demand Higher Minimum Wage," The Irrawaddy, January 20, 2020, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/thousands.myanmar.workers.demand.higher.minim

https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/thousands-myanmar-workers-demand-higher-minimum-wage.ht ml.

- 74. Martin Hayden and Richard Martin, "Recovery of the Education System in Myanmar," *Journal of International and Comparative Education*, (2013): 47-57, https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/d3fd/5b3c2dd410922c93956b15c2dcdc7bd5b5db.pdf.
- 75. Ni Lar and Nu Nu Aung, "Major Factors Leading to Out of Primary School in Myanmar: A Case Study of Non-Formal Primary Education Programme in Dala Township Yangon," *Social Science Review*, October 25, 2018, https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/210569459.pdf.
- **76.** "Children Not In School: A Community-based Perspective." *Partners Asia*, accessed January 27, 2022, https://partnersasia.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Children-Not-in-School.pdf.
- 77. Ni Lar and Nu Nu Aung, "Major Factors Leading to Out of Primary School in Myanmar: A Case Study of Non-Formal Primary Education Programme in Dala Township Yangon," *Social Science Review*, October 25, 2018, https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/210569459.pdf.
- 78. Wendy Cunningham and Rafael Muñoz, "Myanmar's Future Jobs: Embracing Modernity," World Bank Group, Accessed January 27, 2022, http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/958621536141390299/pdf/129754-Myanmar-Future-Jobs-Main-Report-Final.pdf.
- 79. Win Thein Aung, "Legal Protection for Child Labour in Myanmar," Yadanabon University Research Journal 10, no. 1 (2019): 1-12.https://meral.edu.mm/records/343?community=ydbu.
- 80. Ibid.
- 81. Minh-Ha La, "10 Facts about Child Labor in Myanmar," The Borgen Projectm, February 5, 2020, https://borgenproject.org/10-facts-about-child-labor-in-myanmar/.
- 82. Ibid.
- "Child Labor and Forced Labor Reports," Bureau of International Labor Affairs, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ilab/resources/reports/child-labor/burma.
- Hnin Yadana Zaw and Soe Zeya Tun, "As Economy Booms, Children Toil in Myanmar," Reuters, April 18, 2016

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-children-labour/as-economy-booms-children-toil-in-m yanmar -idUSKCN0XG01F.

 "Child Labor and Forced Labor Reports," Bureau of International Labor Affairs, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ilab/resources/reports/child-labor/burma.

- "Combating Child Labour in Myanmar a Course for Workers' Organizations," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-yangon/documents/publicati on/wcms_649021.pdf.
- 87. Win Thein Aung, "Legal Protection for Child Labour in Myanmar," Yadanabon University Research Journal 10, no. 1 (2019): 1-12.https://meral.edu.mm/records/343?community=ydbu.
- Manny Maung, "Myanmar's New Children's Law a Step Forward," Human Rights Watch, August 27, 2019, https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/08/27/myanmars-new-childrens-law-step-forward#.
- 89. Ibid.
- **90.** Win Thein Aung, "Legal Protection for Child Labour in Myanmar," *Yadanabon University Research Journal* 10, no. 1 (2019): 1-12.https://meral.edu.mm/records/343?community=ydbu.
- 91. "2020 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Burma," Bureasu of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, U.S. Department of State, March 30, 2021, https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/burma/.
- 92. Eitra MYO, "Identifying Major Labour Policy Issues in Myanmar," *Japan Labor Issues* 1, no. 3 (November 2017): 83-94, https://www.jil.go.jp/english/jli/documents/2017/003-11.pdf.
- 93. Win Thein Aung, "Legal Protection for Child Labour in Myanmar," *Yadanabon University Research Journal* 10, no. 1 (2019): 1-12.https://meral.edu.mm/records/343?community=ydbu.
- 94. Sakiko Tanaka, Christopher Spohr, and Sandra D Amico, "Myanmar Human Capital Development, Employment, and Labor Markets," Social Science Research Network, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2709350.
- **95.** Eitra MYO, "Identifying Major Labour Policy Issues in Myanmar," *Japan Labor Issues* 1, no. 3 (November 2017): 83-94, https://www.jil.go.jp/english/jli/documents/2017/003-11.pdf.
- 96. "The Enactment of the New Child Rights Law by the Government of Myanmar a Landmark Step." UNICEF, Accessed October 28, 2021. https://www.unicef.org/myanmar/press-releases/enactment-new-child-rights-law-government-mya
- nmar-landmark-step-unicef. 97. "Getting to the Goal of 100 Percent Birth Registration," United Nations Office for the Coordination
- of Humanitarian Affairs, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/getting-goal-100-percent-birth-registration.
- 98. "The Enactment of the New Child Rights Law by the Government of Myanmar a Landmark Step," UNICEF, Accessed October 28, 2021, https://www.unicef.org/myanmar/press-releases/enactment-new-child-rights-law-governme nt-myanmar-landmark-step-unicef.
- 99. "Child Labour," Lonely Planet, Accessed April 8, 2021, https://www.lonelyplanet.com/a/nar/17375163-566c-4732-8246-be83487c39fc/357082.
- 100. Gethin Chamberlain, "How High Street Clothes Were Made by Children in Myanmar for 13p an Hour," *The Guardian*, February 5, 2017,
 - http://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/feb/05/child-labour-myanmar-high-street-brands.
- 101. "Combating Child Labour in Myanmar a Course for Parliamentarians," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-yangon/documents/publicati on/wcms 649017.pdf.
- **102.** Ashley Graham Kennedy, "Understanding Child Labor in Myanmar," *Journal of Global Ethics* 15, no. 3 (2019): 202-212, https://philpapers.org/rec/KENUCL.
- 103. "Labor Ministry: Nearly Half of Burma's 1.2 million Child Workers are at Risk," United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/labor-ministry-nearly-half-burma-s-12-million-child-workers-ar e-risk.

- **104.** Su-Ann Oh, "Drudges or Providers? Working Children in Myanmar," Yusof Ishak Institute, May 24, 2016, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2016_26.pdf.
- **105.** Ibid.
- **106.** Ibid.
- **107.** Ashley Graham Kennedy, "Understanding Child Labor in Myanmar," *Journal of Global Ethics* 15, no. 3 (2019): 202-212, https://philpapers.org/rec/KENUCL.
- **108.** Su-Ann Oh, "Drudges or Providers? Working Children in Myanmar," Yusof Ishak Institute, May 24, 2016, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2016_26.pdf.
- **109.** Moon Suk Hong, "Being and becoming 'dropouts': contextualizing dropout experiences of youth migrant workers in transitional Myanmar." *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, (2020): 1-18, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/09518398.2020.1717665.
- **110.** Su-Ann Oh, "Drudges or Providers? Working Children in Myanmar," Yusof Ishak Institute, May 24, 2016, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2016_26.pdf.
- **111.** Moon Suk Hong, "Being and becoming 'dropouts': contextualizing dropout experiences of youth migrant workers in transitional Myanmar." *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, (2020): 1-18, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/09518398.2020.1717665.
- 112. "What is Child Labour?," World Vision, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.worldvision.com.au/docs/default-source/school-resources/what-is-child-labour-works heet.pdf?sfvrsn=2.
- **113.** Selim Benaissa, "Turning the Tide against Child Labour for Khin's Sake in Myanmar," United Nations, October 22, 2020,

https://myanmar.un.org/en/96685-turning-tide-against-child-labour-khins-sake.

- 114. "Combating Child Labour in Myanmar a Course for Parliamentarians," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-yangon/documents/publicati on/wcms 649017.pdf.
- **115.** Peter Hurst, "Health and Child Labor in Agriculture," *Sage Journals*, (June 1, 2007), https://doi.org/10.1177/15648265070282S216.
- **116.** "Safety and Health in Agriculture," International Labour Conference, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc88/rep-vi-1.htm.
- **117.** "Burma" 2018 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, Accesssed January 27, 2022, https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child_labor_reports/tda2018/Burma.pdf.
- 118. Win Nandar, "'I'll Never Ask My Son to Work Again' Children Risk Severe Injury in Myanmar's Factories as Families Drown in Debt," Myanmar NOW, February 21, 2019, https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/ill-never-ask-my-son-to-work-again-children-risk-severe-i njury-in-myanmars-factories-as.
- 119. Zaw Myo Aung, "Work-Related Injuries Among Workers From Government Factories In Myanmar From 2011 To 2015," Royal Tropical Institute, Accessed January 27, 2022, http://bibalex.org/baifa/Attachment/Documents/VIOuDIu6Wk 20170423153255233.pdf.
- 120. Zaw Myo Aung, "Work-Related Injuries Among Workers From Government Factories In Myanmar From 2011 To 2015," Royal Tropical Institute, Accessed January 27, 2022, http://bibalex.org/baifa/Attachment/Documents/VIOuDlu6Wk_20170423153255233.pdf.
- 121. Abdalla Ibrahim et al., "Child labor and health: a systematic literature review of the impacts of child labor on child's health in low-and middle-income countries." *Journal of Public Health* 41, no. 1 (2019): 18-26, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29409061/.
- 122. Paola Roggero et al., "The Health Impact Of Child Labor In Developing Countries: Evidence From Cross-Country Data," *American Journal of Public Health* 97, no. 2 (February 2007): 271-275, https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/full/10.2105/AJPH.2005.066829.

123. "Combating Child Labour in Myanmar a Course for Parliamentarians," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022,

https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-yangon/documents/publicati on/wcms_649017.pdf.

- Abdalla Ibrahim et al., "Child labor and health: a systematic literature review of the impacts of child labor on child's health in low-and middle-income countries." *Journal of Public Health* 41, no. 1 (2019): 18-26, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29409061/.
- **125.** "World Day Against Child Labor: Stories from Myanmar," Fair Wear Foundation, June 12, 2018, https://www.fairwear.org/stories/world-day-against-child-labour-stories-from-myanmar/.
- 126. "Occupational Safety and Health (OSH) and Hazardous Work of Children in Agriculture," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022,
- https://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172349/lang--en/index.htm.
 127. "Combating Child Labour in Myanmar a Course for Parliamentarians," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-yangon/documents/publicati on/wcms 649017.pdf.
- 128. "Occupational Safety and Health (OSH) and Hazardous Work of Children in Agriculture," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172349/lang--en/index.htm.
- 129. "Occupational Safety and Health (OSH) and Hazardous Work of Children in Agriculture," International Labour Organization, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172349/lang--en/index.htm.
- 130. Peter Hurst, "Health and Child Labor in Agriculture," Sage Journals, (June 1, 2007), https://doi.org/10.1177/15648265070282S216.
- 131. Paola Roggero et al., "The Health Impact Of Child Labor In Developing Countries: Evidence From Cross-Country Data," *American Journal of Public Health* 97, no. 2 (February 2007): 271-275, https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/full/10.2105/AJPH.2005.066829.
- **132.** "Child Labor in Myanmar's Garment Sector: Challenges and Recommendations," Business for Social Responsibility Report, Accessed January 27, 2022,

https://www.bsr.org/reports/BSR_Child_Labor_Myanmar_Garment_Sector_2016.pdf.

- 133. Ibid.
- **134.** Ashley Graham Kennedy, "Understanding Child Labor in Myanmar," *Journal of Global Ethics* 15, no. 3 (2019): 202-212, https://philpapers.org/rec/KENUCL.
- **135.** "Child Labor in Myanmar's Garment Sector: Challenges and Recommendations," Business for Social Responsibility Report, Accessed January 27, 2022,

https://www.bsr.org/reports/BSR_Child_Labor_Myanmar_Garment_Sector_2016.pdf.

- **136.** Ibid.
- **137.** Patrick Winn, "Youth Interrupted: Myanmar's Underage, Illiterate Workers," NPR, Accessed April 8, 2021,

https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2013/09/19/224075632/youth-interrupted-myanmars-under age-illiter ate-workers.

- 138. Jack W. Roberts, "Comparative Approaches to Myanmar's Child Labor Epidemic: The Role of Compulsory Education." *Emory International Law Review* 30, no. 4 (May 2016): 661–692. https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=asn&AN=114281272&site=ehost-live&s cope=site.
- **139.** "Myanmar Literacy Rate 1983-2022" Macrotrens, Accessed January 22, 2022, https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/MMR/myanmar/literacy-rate.

- **140.** "Census Report: Half a Million Young People Cannot Read or Write," United Nations Population Fund, June 30, 2017,
 - https://myanmar.unfpa.org/en/news/census-report-half-million-young-people-cannot-read-or-write.
- 141. Thomas Bernhardt and Aung Hein, "Myanmar: On a Bumpy Road of Transition," Southeast Asia and the ASEAN Economic Community, (September 4, 2019): 351-377, https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2F978-3-030-19722-3_11.
- 142. Sakiko Tanaka, Christopher Spohr, and Sandra D Amico, "Myanmar Human Capital Development, Employment, and Labor Markets," Social Science Research Network, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2709350.
- 143. Thomas Bernhardt and Aung Hein, "Myanmar: On a Bumpy Road of Transition," Southeast Asia and the ASEAN Economic Community, (September 4, 2019): 351-377, https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2F978-3-030-19722-3_11.
- 144. "Child Labor and Forced Labor Reports," Bureau of International Labor Affairs, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ilab/resources/reports/child-labor/burma.
- 145. Thomas Bernhardt and Aung Hein, "Myanmar: On a Bumpy Road of Transition," Southeast Asia and the ASEAN Economic Community, (September 4, 2019): 351-377, https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2F978-3-030-19722-3 11.
- 146. Wendy Cunningham and Rafael Muñoz, "Myanmar's Future Jobs: Embracing Modernity," World Bank Group, Accessed January 27, 2022, http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/958621536141390299/pdf/129754-Myanmar-Future-Jobs-Main-Report-Final.pdf.
- 147. Ibid.
- 148. Ibid.
- 149. Thomas Bernhardt and Aung Hein, "Myanmar: On a Bumpy Road of Transition," Southeast Asia and the ASEAN Economic Community, (September 4, 2019): 351-377, https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2F978-3-030-19722-3 11.
- 150. Shuyin, "MyMe: Hope on Wheels for Myanmar's "Lost" Generation," Buddhistdoor Global, December 12, 2017,

https://www.buddhistdoor.net/features/myme-hope-on-wheels-for-myanmars-lost-generation.

- **151.** "myME: Myanmar Mobile Education Project and myME Box Remote Learning System," Myanmar Mobile Education Project, Accessed January 27, 2022, http://www.mymeproject.org/.
- **152.** "Myanmar Mobile Education (myME)," Burma Humanitarian Mission Myanmar Mobile Education Project, Accessed March 31, 2021, https://www.burmamission.org/myme.php.
- 153. "Samsung's Mobile Education Buses Encourage Myanmar's Children to Follow Their Dreams," Samsung Global Newsroom, August 23, 2017, https://news.samsung.com/global/samsungs-mobile-education-buses-encourage-myanmars-child ren-to-follow-their-dreams.
- **154.** Minh-Ha La, "10 Facts about Child Labor in Myanmar," The Borgen Projectm, February 5, 2020, https://borgenproject.org/10-facts-about-child-labor-in-myanmar/.
- **155.** "Child Labor in Myanmar," The Borgen Project, Accessed January 27, 2022, https://borgenproject.org/child-labor-in-myanmar/.
- **156.** "My-PEC: Myanmar Program on the Elimination of Child Labor," Bureau of International Affairs, Accsessed January 27, 2022,

https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ilab/my-pec-myanmar-program-elimination-child-labor-0

157. Ibid.